TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD
MINUTES OF THE DECEMBER 18TH, 2007 MEETING


The Stanford Town Board convened for their December meeting on Tuesday, December 18th, 2007.  This meeting was rescheduled from Thursday, December 13th due to a snow storm.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence for our troops still harm’s way.


Roll Call:  
Robert Cadwallader - present




Larry Clark - present




Joyce Hadden – present




Virginia Stern – present




David Tetor – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle, jr., Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The December 2007 Abstracts, #12 and #12 P, were approved for payment on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Larry Clark, as follows: Abstract #12 - General Fund, check numbers 18359 – 18408 [JC Fund, check numbers 18358 & 18362], in the amount of $47,318.54; Highway Fund, check numbers 18363 – 18431, in the amount of $91,116.77; Street Lighting, check #18432, $507.92; and CDBG, check #18433, in the amount of $252.20. Abstract #12P, Planning Board Escrow, check numbers 536 – 539, in the amount of $1,841.00.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the November 8th, 2007 Town Board meeting were discussed.  Supervisor Tetor questioned the paragraph on page 7 concerning the Board’s reason for the Executive session.  The paragraph will be changed to read: … Executive session regarding legal matters…  Councilwoman Stern noted that, on page 2, Mr. Stern should be corrected to read Dr. Stern.  With these changes noted, a motion to approve the Minutes as corrected was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Stern reported on the recent ZBA meetings: the 11/14 meeting of the Zoning Board discussed an area variance request from Waterlands’ One Real Estate LP – Bentley Lane for a guest cottage above a detached garage on the model home, lot #2.  After discussion, a public hearing on this matter would be held at the December 12th meeting.  However, on December 12th, there was no quorum of the ZBA, so that matter for discussion was tabled.


Mrs. Stern also covered two recent School Board meetings: on Nov. 20th, items discussed were reports from the Elementary Facilities Utilization Committee, the revised Athletic Code of Conduct, a Chinese delegation dinner in February, an update on the capital construction project, boiler work at Seymour Smith, a 4 year extension of the collective bargaining agreement and vending machine receipts.  The Dec. 5th meeting covered the following matters: discussion on anew capital project, the Superintendent’s progress report, an update on the current capital improvement project work, tank removal and replacement at Seymour Smith, tax collections were completed and work available for subs, aides, nurses and custodial workers.


Mr. Cadwallader had been unable to attend the November CAC meeting as they had met during the day, as would be the case for their next meeting.


Mr. Clark did not have a report from the Recreation Commission.


Mr. Tetor reported that the Northern Dutchess Alliance would have an annual meeting in Hyde Park in February, where all are invited and awards and presentations would be given out.  The Watershed Intermunicipal Council had been postponed due to snow.  The Supervisor also stated that Melissa Pastre had been officially declared the winner of a very tight election race for the remaining Town Board seat.  The Codes Committee would be meeting on Jan. 15th, and a member of the D.C. Planning Dept., Ann Saylor, would be giving a presentation on workforce housing successes in other towns, to which the public is invited.  The final draft of the Master Plan changes should be released to the public, and hearings will be scheduled.
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PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Johanna Shafer, 21 Decker Road, asked several questions: 1) why were the tennis courts lights on all night.  Supervisor Tetor replied that it was for security and was very low cost.  2) the videotaping policy progress, with Mr. Tetor replying that he had run into legal issues, and should have this ready for the January Reorganizational meeting.  3) asked the Board and the Attorney if they had re-contacted the Committee on Open Government regarding the Codes Committee situation.  Atty. Bogle replied that he had not, as he had not received any direction from the Town Board to do that, and that he only had Bob Freeman’s prior opinion. 4) the auditor’s recommendation for a five-year plan.  The Supervisor responded that the Town already had a plan, such as purchasing a new Highway truck every three years, but a 5-year plan will be worked on next year.


Neal Johnsen and Jan Weido asked to address the Board about the Codes Committee at the end of the meeting, and these two requests were granted     

PUBLIC HEARING:

PROPOSED LOCAL LAW ENACTING A FURTHER EXTENSION OF A SIX (6) MONTH MORATORIUM ON THE SUBDIVISION OF LAND IN THE TOWN OF STANFORD TO REVISE THE SUBDIVISION AND LAND USE REGULATIONS


A motion was made by Larry Clark, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to close the regular meeting and enter into the scheduled public hearing on the proposed Local Law to further extend the moratorium on subdivisions.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Supervisor Tetor introduced this proposed local law, stating that the current moratorium would expire on December 20th.  Attorney Bogle made mention of the date changes of the document due to the cancellation of the 12/14/07 meeting due to the snowstorm, and added that the Board members had received a resolution for the adoption of the proposed law.

Jan Weido, 47 Church Lane – asked if the Town Board had officially accepted the final reports of the Master Plan Committee on Jan. 2, 2007.

Supervisor Tetor – replied that all three committee reports were the subject of three public meetings, and than all comments were given to Planner Neil Wilson, who went through them.

Jan Weido – as the Board, were they accepted?

Supervisor Tetor – no, but they had all been passed on to the Planner.

Jan Weido – doesn’t see where all this is going.  A workforce housing presentation is good, but what about other presentations?  Where is this all headed?  Would like to see this on the website too, and an informational meeting on the Town Center to get input from the public.

Supervisor Tetor – the three committees met for six to seven months, gave interim reports and final reports, with public hearings having been held; a planner was chosen, and he asked for names of people to work with.  The chairman of each of the three committees was chosen as well as one other active member to become the planner’s advisory committee, not the Town Board’s, to help get things going.  Proposed changes to the Master Plan have been received, and the Board will vote on them in January, and start to distribute the information to get public comments.  The Town Center proposals will also be given to the public after they are approved.  However, until approved, this information is the planner’s property until reviewed by the Town Board.

Jan Weido – stated that this was unheard of and secretive.  You want to slam it through and not get public input.

Supervisor Tetor – I didn’t expect to get your agreement.

Neal Johnsen, 2215 Bulls Head Road – stated that he had worked on the Codes Committee with Councilman Cadwallader, and that they had received a lot of public input.  At the final meeting, all concurred that a planner was needed and the Board hired one.

Councilwoman Stern – stated that this was a public hearing only on the moratorium extension, not on the Codes Committee.

Johanna Shafer, 21 Decker Road – asked how many times the moratorium had been extended.
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Supervisor Tetor – this is the third extension.

Johanna Shafer – and anticipated to be the last?

Supervisor Tetor – hopefully.

Johanna Shafer – regarding the Codes Committee, is not certain what ideas have been discussed for the Town Center and the Master Plan.  How much time will the public have to look at all of this?  Public discussion is most important.
Supervisor Tetor – we’re working on the things that the public gave us.  The planner is going through all of this along with the committee reports.  How long?  As long as it takes, and not until the Town Board approves it.  Discussions on the Town Center have been going on for at least 6 months.

Johanna Shafer – How will the information be given to the public?

Supervisor Tetor – on the website and through public hearings.

Bob Wilder, 329 Bangall Amenia Road – the moratorium is one issue, but there is a bigger issue.

Supervisor Tetor – this is a public hearing only on the moratorium extension.

Bob Wilder – this relates to the moratorium, whose purpose it was to “catch your breath” and how to re-plan the town.  Like very town in New York State, there are rules and regulations, and govern how the towns process this; you can’t make up the rules.  New York State law says to change the zoning, you start with a comprehensive plan, have public hearings and SEQR reviews.  After that, then you start with individual zoning issues.  The purpose of a moratorium is to review all applications for development; this hasn’t been done; it hasn’t worked; it hasn’t begun the process. As a matter of semantics, the Master Plan Committee should have been called a Comprehensive Plan Committee, as in NYS law; then on to a zoning committee.  This was premature: the comprehensive plan first, and then decide what you want to do.  The zoning committee dealt with public policy, was vision oriented, and submitted it to the Town.  The Master Plan committee submitted their findings and nothing happened: the committees were disbanded and thanked for their contribution.  Then came the Codes Committee – what is that?  The process needs to go on, but hasn’t really started.  The moratorium will not finish in 6 months; you’ve got to end, according to the law.  The bigger issue is what’s going to happen to the comprehensive plan and its process. What does the Town have in mind?

Supervisor Tetor – we went through this before you got here.  Briefly, in January, Master Plan changes will be given to the public, along with code changes for the Town Center, which was mentioned by all three committees.  More discussion will take place, such as the workforce housing presentation.  The Codes Committee is an advisor to the planner, who is also a lawyer and knows State laws.  Poughkeepsie had a moratorium for 6 or 7 years.

Bob Wilder – with no limit, developers have sued.


With no further discussion, a motion to close the public hearing was made by Larry Clark, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

HIGHWAY: Hwy. Supt. Myers reported that the Highway Dept. was fine, and busy.  A lot of salt and sand has been used.  He had also acquired quotes on fencing for the garage, ranging from $ 5,700 to $9,000, which would extend 100 feet with a 25 ft. aluminum gate.  After discussion, a motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern, to award this work to Red Hook Fence, not to exceed $5,700.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. VOTE ON MORATORIUM WAIVER TO ALLOW PLANNING BOARD AND ZONING BOARD TO ACT ON BROOK IN WATERLANDS’ GUEST COTTAGE APPLICATION:  Supervisor Tetor stated that a public hearing had been held on this matter at the last meeting for Waterlands’ request to have a guest cottage in a detached garage at their model home on Lot #2.  He asked the Board’s pleasure in voting on this matter now.  They agreed to grant this waiver to the moratorium on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Larry Clark.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: 
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Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

2. OTHER: Attorney Bogle mentioned that he will have a new draft prepared soon for the alternate Planning Board members’ proposed local law.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. VOTE ON MORATORIUM EXTENSION ~ LOCAL LAW #4: Supervisor Tetor stated that this proposed local law had been forwarded to the County Planning Department for their review and they had deemed it a matter of local concern.  Attorney Bogle read the following resolution:

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1
RESOLUTION #29 of 2007

To Adopt Local Law #4 of 2007
A SIX (6) MONTH EXTENSION OF THE MORATORIUM ON 

SUBDIVISION AND DEVELOPMENT OF LAND 

IN THE TOWN OF STANFORD TO REVISE THE 

SUBDIVISION AND LAND USE REGULATIONS

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford [the “Town”], has adopted Zoning as a comprehensive codification to address orderly development in the Town of Stanford, which is codified in Town Code, Zoning, Section 164, and 


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford, as well as surrounding towns, have been presented with applications by individuals and or businesses who seek development of land for residential and commercial purposes, and 


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has been presented with concerns by residents and people in the Town concerning open space, soil and water conservation and facilities, affordable housing, steep slopes, cluster development, municipal or private roads, right to farm, agricultural issues, including but not limited 4-H and Future Farmers of America, and such concerns, among others, are not properly addressed in the current subdivision and land use or planning regulations of the Town Code, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford realizes the need for orderly development of land, consistent with its Master Plan, and to consider development for the current and future times, which must be balanced with the other concerns of the residents and people in the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford seeks, through its Zoning Code, Subdivision of Land, Land Use Regulations and its Master Plan, to preserve the essential character of the Town of Stanford, balancing such interests of its residents, and 


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford seeks to revise its Zoning Code, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulations to update it consistent with the needs and concerns of the Town, its residents, and the surrounding towns, and 


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has received numerous inquiries and applications for the new subdivisions of land, which will entail the creation, establishment, placement, construction of roads, houses, buildings and other structures, and it is reasonably expected that the Town of Stanford will receive additional inquiries and applications in the near future, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford believes that the current Zoning, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulations do not adequately reflect the Town’s needs, goals, or concerns as to orderly development, and 


WHEREAS, the Zoning Code of the Town of Stanford has been read and interpreted that if there is no specific provision for the stated or permitted use as defined therein for a certain activity or use, it is prohibited, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford seeks to receive comment and study the possible change to the Zoning, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulation as it relates to land subdivision and development in the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, there are significant shortcomings with respect to the current Town of Stanford's Zoning, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulations and Laws, as they apply to the development of land for residential and commercial purposes in the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the Town wishes to implement laws and regulations to more effectively protect the health, safety and welfare of the community, and  to assure the orderly development of land for residential and commercial purposes in the Town of 
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Stanford in the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the Town Board initially believed that a reasonable time for the Town to complete its aforementioned review, and for the Town to study, gather public comment and input, to hold hearings, and to have reasoned decisions on the same, and to enact any required legislation resulting therefrom was deemed to be 180 days from the date such local law enacting said moratorium is filed with the office of the Secretary of State; and


WHEREAS, the Town has requested information from the public, the Ad Hoc Master Plan Review Committee, the Planning Board, the Zoning Board of Appeals, and the CAC, as well from surrounding Towns, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford developed and empowered an ad hoc Master Planning Committee, as well as several other committees or sub-committees, such as affordable housing, agricultural or farming, which have meet to study the possible changes to the Zoning Code, and such Master Planning Committee and other committees or sub-committees have recommended revisions to the Zoning Code to regulate land use development, zoning, and other factors including the Master Plan within the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the committees have been formed and have met and deliberated, and made recommendations, and the Town has received information and held joint meetings of the Town Boards or Commissions, committees and interested persons, and has started to analyze the same, and has hired a Planning Consultant assist the Town in the review of the comments and information and for proposing a local law, and



WHEREAS, the Town Board has not had sufficient time for discussion, review and recommendation from all committees and interested parties under the current moratorium, and once the same is completed, there will be the need to draft and propose new legislation and consider the same for adoption, which cannot be done at this time, and


WHEREAS, there are significant shortcomings with respect to the current Town of Stanford's Zoning Law, as it applies to the land use and zoning regulations, and the Town Board believes that it is in the best interests of the Town to extend the moratorium until such committee work and proposed legislation is complete, and 


WHEREAS, the Town passed a local law enacting a 180 day Moratorium for the in the Town of Stanford on the issuance of permits by the Town of on applications for the development of land for residential and commercial purposes in the Town of Stanford in the Town of Stanford, for the purpose of allowing the development of amendments to the Zoning Law [Chapter 164], Subdivision of Land Law [Chapter 140] and Land Use Regulations concerning the regulation, approval and permitting of such development and uses with an effective date of July 14, 2006, which shall by its terms would have expired on or about January 14, 2007, and the Town Board having by Local Law after a public hearing having extended such moratorium for an additional six months on December 27, 2006, which was filed in the New York Secretary of State on January 2, 2007, and is set to expire on or about July 2, 2007, and the Town Board having by Local Law after a public hearing having extended such moratorium for an additional six months on June 14, 2007, which was filed in the New York Secretary of State on June 20, 2007, and is set to expire on or about December 20, 2007, and


WHEREAS, the Town believes it to be in the best interests of all involved to make a careful study and consideration of the matter, and in doing so it needs additional time for the same, and as such needs to extend the Moratorium for an additional period of Six (6) Months, which the Town believes is the shortest period needed to complete such study, prepare any legislation and to consider and adopt the same, and 


WHEREAS, this moratorium is not meant to be prohibitive or exclusionary in nature, and during the moratorium, applications shall be accepted and considered by the Town Board, the Zoning Board of Appeals, the Planning Board, and the Building Inspector. This Moratorium is enacted to balance the aforementioned interests and rights, and done in the narrowest possible way so as to preserve and protect such interests and rights, pending final determination by the Town Board. To avoid any extreme hardships, a variance or waiver of this Moratorium is provided for in this Local Law.  In accepting an application during the period of this moratorium, however, no action shall be taken other than as permitted herein. Further, if an application is accepted and processed, it shall be done pursuant to Zoning Code in effect at the time of such consideration or final 
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determination and 


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford referred this proposed Local Law (Number 5P of 2007) to the Dutchess County Department of Planning pursuant to N.Y. General Municipal Law Section 239-m, which informed the Town that it was a matter of local concern, and the Town Board held a public hearing on this proposed Local Law on December 13, 2007, and


WHEREAS, 
the adoption of the extension of the land use moratorium is a Type II action under the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act [SEQRA], and as such, no EAF, review or negative declaration is required or completed.


NOW, BE IT RESOLVED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford that it hereby adopts Local Law Number 4 for 2007 for a Six (6) Month moratorium extension, effective upon the date of filing of this local law with the Secretary of State.



That on December 18, 2007, a motion was made by Councilman Robert Cadwallader and seconded by Councilman Larry Clark for the passage of the above referred Resolution by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford. 
A Roll Call vote was held, as follows:


Town Board Member Robert Cadwallader voted: Yes


Town Board Member Larry Clark voted: Yes


Town Board Member Joyce Hadden voted: Yes


Town Board Member Virginia Stern voted: Yes



Supervisor David R. Tetor voted: Yes

The Resolution was passed by the affirmative vote of the Town Board and thereby adopted.
2. APPOINT NEW TAX COLLECTOR AND DISCUSS SALARY: Supervisor Tetor stated that five people had been interviewed, with another candidate, Sally Wing, being interviewed this week.  A person needs to be appointed as soon as possible, and he asked the Board’s permission to be authorized to hire for this position.  Mrs. Wing would be working at home, and the salary would remain $4,160.  A motion to approve the Supervisor’s hiring a tax collector was made by Larry Clark, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
3. SUPERVISOR’S REQUEST FOR LIAISON ASSIGNMENTS: Mr. Tetor reminded the Town Board members to give him their preferred choices for liaison positions for 2008, and added that if no choices were presented, that they would remain the same as 2007.
4. SET ‘ALL BOARDS’ MEETING’ DATE: After discussion, it was agreed that an ‘All Boards’ Meeting’ would be held on Thursday, March 6th at 7 PM.  At this point, he did not have a main topic, but suggestions might come from the Codes Committee.  He added that he would like to see a couple of these joint meetings a year.

5. RESOLUTION TO RECONSTRUCT THE TOWN’S CODES COMMITTEE: Councilwoman Stern introduced this resolution, stating that she was glad to hear that a preliminary draft would be ready in January.  However, she had written this resolution as no information, surveys or minutes had been given to the public yet, and these were needed to follow its progress.

RESOLUTION #30 OF 2007

TO RECONSTRUCT THE TOWN CODES COMMITTEE TO MAKE IT MORE EFFECTIVE AND MORE ACCOUNTABLE

WHEREAS the Codes Committee has been meeting for almost a year without producing a finalized Master Plan in which the details of the town’s zoning densities, public spaces and housing needs be built.


WHEREAS the building moratorium is being extended for the third time because the work of the committee is no completed.

And WHEREAS there have not yet been any public information sessions nor any public outreach attempts to seek public opinions or suggestions,

1) Be it resolved that the membership of the Committee be extended to include a senior citizen, a town business owner, a real estate lawyer, and a small 
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homeowner, so that the Codes Committee is truly representative of the community at large;

2) Be it resolved that the membership of the committee should be chosen by the Town Board – as are other members of other town advisory committees;

3) Be it resolved that, as the progress of the Committee has been unsteady, and as the Town Board elected the current paid consultant without considering other planners and without the privilege of an interview, at least two other planners be brought into the interview process to ensure that Stanford retains the consultant who will be most compatible with the Town’ visions and hopes, and who will be expected to guide the process with efficiency and cost effectiveness;

4) Be it resolved that, since the Codes Committee is an advisory committee to the Board, it be required to maintain minutes which will be part of the public record;

5) Be it resolved that each Codes Committee meeting allow an appropriate time for public comment and questions;

6) Be it resolved that the Town Board appoint a liaison to the Codes Committee, who will submit a regular report to the Town Board as to its work and progress;

7) Be it resolved that the Codes Committee present the Town Board with an estimated time frame for completing its work and a schedule of public hearings and surveys;

8) And be it resolved that, by the end of February, the Codes Committee hold its first public information meeting to present the public with its current direction and plans.  At this meeting, an initial written survey should be handed out to collect preliminary public response and suggestions.

Motion made by:  Councilwoman Virginia Stern

Seconded by:                  NO SECOND

            MOTION FAILED FOR LACK OF A SECOND VOTE

Supervisor Tetor stated his reasons that he did not vote on this resolution was that he felt it was inaccurate.  Mrs. Stern stated that planners needed to be interviewed by the Board, not just the Supervisor; this was disrespectful to the other Town Board members.  No minutes had been taken, no surveys given out to the public; no timeframe.  Overall vision should be discussed first and then changes to the zoning.  Supervisor Tetor stated that he works on many things during the week, and the Town Board made the right decision to hire Neil Wilson.

6. OTHER: Mr. Tetor stated that the engineering firm. Morris Associates, has worked on many Town projects, and was hoping that the Board would appoint them to work with the Highway Superintendent on road issues.  For example, the Waterlands project required engineering advice, with Atty. Bogle adding that the construction of roads and review of their work needs to be done.  Bob Butts as Planning Board Chairman and Dave Clouse, Planning Board engineer, review the design aspects of the project.  A motion was then made by Larry Clark, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to hire Morris Associates for road engineering advice.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Supervisor Tetor reported the Board that he had not yet received insurance quotes from the Town’s agent, but added that the Town was currently insured through Selective, as NYMIR had become too expensive.  He was told that the officers’ liability insurance would go up.  After further discussion, Mr. Tetor made a motion to stay with Selective Insurance for 2008, seconded by Larry Clark.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

The Supervisor informed the Board that the second mortgage tax check had been received from the County for $145,000, which was more than the 2007 budgeted revenue by $25,000.  The sales tax check would come in January.


Councilwoman Stern asked if the Codes Committee would get website space, as well as a mission statement and the committee members’ names.  Mr. Tetor replied that it will have a separate page.
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The Board members were reminded that the Reorganizational Meeting will be on Thursday, January 3rd, 2008 at 7:30 PM, and briefly discussed items for that meeting’s agenda. 
REQUESTED: PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:  Neal Johnsen addressed the Board regarding the election, Mrs. Stern’s campaign contributors and the Codes Committee.

Jan Weido addressed the Board regarding the Codes Committee.


With no other business, a motion was made by Larry Clark, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, at approximately 8:45 PM to adjourn.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Larry Clark – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.







Respectfully submitted,








Ritamary Bell








Town Clerk       
